The regular meeting of the Hammond Common Council of the City of Hammond, Lake County, Indiana was held on November 28, 2022 in the Hammond City Council Chambers and was available to be viewed at gohammond on Facebook, gohammond.tv live and per Zoom.

Council President Dave Woerpel presided.

City Clerk Robert J. Golec facilitated.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE was recited by all. Invocation by Councilwoman Alexander

ROLL CALL

PHYSICALLY PRESENT: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

ELECTRONICALLY PRESENT PER ZOOM:

ABSENT: None

TOTAL: 9

# MAYOR'S ADDRESS

Mayor McDermott- Hi, thanks council. I wanted to give my report for November 28. I wanted to say thank you to Aileen, the special events team, including members from my office, from your office, from the special events team, the parks department, public works, fire, and police, for putting on a great tree lighting ceremony the other day. We had 200 plus people show up. We had real reindeer and hot chocolate. I think it was a great event. I appreciate the Council members that were in support that day. A lot of people worked hard. We're starting to get a lot of people to show up to our tree lighting, which is nice. So, thanks Councilman Tyler for hosting. I thought it turned out great and you know each year it gets bigger and bigger. It seems like it's working that way so far. So, if you didn't make it this year, please try to do so next year. I want to talk a little about the truck route. I know you have an ordinance appearing before you that raises the proposed fine that proposes to raise the fines for the first time since the 1980's. I'm sure you all get complaints about semi trucks, just like my office does. I talked to members of the Hammond Police Department about this. I even asked some Council members today if they knew off the top of their heads what is and isn't a truck route and from a lot of members of the police department, from myself, from members of my staff, there was just general confusion about what is the truck route. If we see a truck, does it belong here? And I think we all know like Lyons Street isn't a truck route. But when trucks are on 165th, is that a truck route? Or 169th, is that a truck route? So, to make it easier for everybody, we're talking about developing a color-coded system throughout the city. Maybe put a sign on every block which would require thousands of signs. So, we're in the process of developing what the sign would look like on the truck route and we put yellow signs, for instance. It'll say Hammond, high-duty, heavy-duty truck route and we'll put them like every block on both sides of the street. So, truckers will see these signs continuously as they're traveling through our city legally and as soon as they get off the truck route, they turn red. We will have red in places and if they don't see signs at all, they're on the wrong route. Um, we ask, we're asking the PD to vigorously enforce this. Public works is in the process of creating these signs right now. We're going to pound them into the ground as soon as we get them and you have an ordinance before you that significantly raises the fine on semis that are caught and areas are not supposed to be. So, I ask that you give this consideration.

# MAYOR'S ADDRESS cont.

Mayor McDermott- This fine has not been raised since my dad was Mayor. So, it's been a long time since the fine is literally in the hundreds of dollars. We're asking you to raise the minimum to a thousand dollars. When a truck is pulled over and found to be violating the heavy semi-truck ordinance, this... and keep in mind, it still has to go to a judge at that point. So, anyway, I appreciate you guys considering that. I want to update the Council on the latest developments on the Pulaski Park Pool. Um, Councilman Kalwinski, American Structure Point, my staff, the Park Department, my staff met this week. Um, I think we have a proposal on the ground. I think we're all fairly comfortable with where we are. Uh, we were looking at a proposal with three lap lanes, 5 feet deep, a full basketball court, two water slides, zero depth entry, lots more shade, lots more seats. It would be the only pool in the city. At that point, it would be in Pulaski Park. Um, Councilman Mark's putting a significant amount of money towards this project. We're using what's left of the park bond that was there basically for the past few years and we'll still have a greater than a million dollar shortfall that I have to figure out to patch up but I feel comfortable about where we are. We know that we're not going to be swimming in this pool in 2023. So, we're not in a big hurry right now. We're finishing up the bid. We'll be going to bid, I believe we decided in the spring, is that right?

# Councilman Kalwinski- I believe March.

Mayor McDermott- So we'll get it back in April and we'll start moving forward with that project. So, I think it's a long time waiting. I feel comfortable about where we are. I met with the Ministerial Alliance this week also. Uh, not all the members of the Ministerial Alliance, I met with Pastor Polk, and Pastor Sanders came to City Hall, uh, talking about MLK Park. I wanted to fill them out on where they were Councilman Barry, Councilwoman Katrina and I have been speaking about this issue as well. Um, the Ministerial Alliance, I think that the Ministerial Alliance wants to move forward. Uh, I'm comfortable moving forward. I'm sure I know the Council people and I haven't talked about this recently, but if we are going to move forward and reopen the courts, we have to implement our parking restrictions and enforce the parking restrictions tightly on Highland, on Lyons, anywhere around the court. So, it'll be easy to walk up to the courts. It'll be easy to ride your bike to the courts. It may not be as easy to drive your car there. So, we're going to give it a shot. Hopefully, the violence goes away, but I can tell you that if the violence at those courts continues, I will shut them down myself. I'll drive the tractor on them and destroy them. If we continue to have violence on them. So, these courts have been shut down for the greater part of the last four months. Um, obviously, we spent a lot of money to develop this area. We wanted it to be a nice asset to the community and hopefully we get back to that position again. So, I felt good after meeting with the ministers. I know the Councilman and I, we talked a little bit about it today but we're going to be talking about a lot more in the near future and hopefully by the spring, we see young people out there playing basketball again. Uh, you have two issues before you in regards to the city issue ID cards, one ordinance, one resolution. I'm going to let the Council person that sponsored the ordinance, Councilman Torres, speak on that ordinance. I know if it's approved by the council it'll be sent to the General Assembly asking them to take action in regards to the ordinance we're passing, which is asking the City of Hammond to come up with the city ID for undocumented citizens, DACA recipients, Non-Naturalized American citizens, people that have trouble getting ID, maybe can't get a driver's license, so it could be seniors. Basically, it will be good in the City of Hammond, Lost Marsh, Jean Shepherd Center, if you get pulled over, it's good identification.

### MAYOR'S ADDRESS cont.

Mayor McDermott- It's not going to... it may get you into a restaurant, may get you beer if you show them. It's not... if you're 21 years or older obviously, but it's not going to get you, you know, you're not going to be able to drive because you have it. Other cities do have these city issue ID cards, City of South Bend, City of Elkhart. This program works very well. I think we have a significant percentage of our citizens that could benefit from this program. They maybe can't get an ID because they're DACA recipients for instance, so this could help them out. So, I'd ask the council to consider that. It's on first and second reading. You have a proposal for NWI Home & LLC, which is a \$28 million dollar invest in the Bank Calumet Building in Downtown Hammond. It's going to be 100 plus market rate units when it's all said and done. 8,000 square feet of new retail space. Originally, we're supposed to get this project done for \$5 million dollars. The developers came back to us. This is all done before inflation, before the pandemic, supply chain issues, labor shortages, developers came back and asked us to consider another \$750,000 from the original, it's \$5.75. They've experienced significant cost increases. Their projects are in excess of \$28 million. So, if you think about 5.75 on top of 28, that's one sixth. That's right in the ballpark of where we usually are between one fifth and one sixth. So, I'd ask the council, consider that. Uh, it's an important project in Downtown Hammond. We all do know that I mean. We've experienced a lot of the inflation supply chain and labor issues ourselves with ARP which is what I'm going to talk about next. To give you an update on where they stand now with this project. The first floor is entirely demolished and is 90% complete. The second and the third floors are completed. 100% abated, demolishing the 4th floor is what they're working on right now. They plan to take occupancy of this building in the spring of 2024. So that project's movie along. Uh, last but not least, ARP 2.0 is pending before you. We've been talking about this for a long time. It's a continuation of the AARP projects that we presented 1.0. We originally hoped to get new projects done in 2.0. But as it turns out, 2.0 is mostly cleaning up the cost overruns from 1.0. Uh, if approved, we do have one issue that we're taking out in 2.1, which is another ARP proposal we will submit to you down the road. It involves Fire Station No.2 which is going to be built. We just don't know if we want to do with ARP money as we plan to do with 1.0. So, we're going to be coming back to the Council shortly, probably within the next month or two, what we're going to call ARP 2.1, which is going to ask you to take the money out of Station 2, the Robertsdale Firehouse, because we're going to pay for it another way. We're not going to pay for it with ARP, and then we'll use that money to finance a project in the 3rd District which is Memorial Park Project, which is the infrastructure that we plan to do with 2.0. So, even though Memorial Park is not in 2.0. I want to put it on the record that it is going to be a part of 2.1, we just aren't ready to put it there yet. I indicated this earlier to Councilwoman Katrina, and Councilman Barry, and I'm repeating it in front of the Council so I can put it on the record. But that's where we're going with this because I don't want the residents of the 3rd District to think that we're ignoring them. So, that's all I got. I don't know if you have any questions. But if you do, I'm more than happy.

Councilman Kalwinski- The park money, I understand about moving the \$6 million, and is that the last of it then or is there...

Mayor McDermott- Yes, sir, you know, in all clarity in all transparency, excuse me, we calculated lost revenue. You know, we were allowed to use ARP money for our budget, we used none in ARP 1.0. Um, we did a lost revenue calculation in excess of \$7 million dollars. Is that accurate, Megan? Higher?

City Controller- Megan Flores- It was \$24 million.

### MAYOR'S ADDRESS cont.

Mayor McDermott- \$24 million. So, this is important because we could've used up \$24 million dollars of lost revenue. We could've used our ARP money to plug our budget. Instead we chose a bunch of capital projects. In round 2, we're asking the council to consider \$2 million dollars of ARP money to put towards the budget, towards lost revenue. Keep in mind, we could've used \$24 million we didn't. We're asking you to consider \$2 million. That's in 2.0. So that's for the budge,t Councilman Mark. And I did, like I said, with Memorial Park, I wish we would have... it's my fault that we didn't get the station two, BOT worked out before we came to you with 2.0. So, we're working on that right now. Once that's cleared up, I'll be back before the council with the Memorial Park money. That'll be what we call 2.1. That's all I got.

Councilman Kalwinski- Is there still a meeting on this week regarding... Unclear

Mayor McDermott- Yes, sir. That's the 30<sup>th</sup> at 5:30 p.m. I'm glad you brought that up. So, yes, we're doing a community meeting in Robertsdale in regards to the development at Clark High School Fields. Mayor's Night Out in December is being rescheduled. Councilman Scott, we're going to reschedule it to early January. I wanted to put you on notice. There's a conflict that came up and we're rescheduling the December Mayor's Night Out. The word went out. I'm not sure if you received it already. I think it's early January when they rescheduled it. So, I want to put you on notice right now, okay?

Councilman Rakos- Alright, thank you.

Mayor McDermott- So, Please, if you're planning on attending the December Mayor's Night Out because of a scheduling conflict, we scheduled it into early January, still counts towards 2022, Councilman Scott., we're doing the sixth District in 2023 twice, okay? So, we'll have seven Mayor's Night Out next year. I'm not going to skip the 6<sup>TH</sup> for this year.

Council President Woerpel- The email I got said it was rescheduled to January 4th?

Mayor McDermott- Yes, that sounds right.

Councilman Kalwinski- For clarity then, the Clark Field Project meeting is 5:30, November 30<sup>th</sup> in the Clipper Room?

Mayor McDermott- Correct. Yes, Sir. That's a go. The other one's not Mayor's Night Out rescheduled to the 4<sup>th</sup>. And I'm sorry it took so long. There's a lot going on as you can imagine. Any questions? Thank you guys for everything. Happy Thanksgiving. Happy Holidays.

### APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Councilman Spitale, supported by Councilman Emerson, moved to accept the minutes of November 14, 2022 and place on file.

AYES: ALL

# APPROVAL OF CLAIMS

Councilman Rakos, supported by Councilwoman Venecz, moved to approve claims dated 11/09/22 and ending with claims dated 11/22/22. Claim #6758 through claim #7164, in the amount of \$12,506,336.26.

ROLL CALL VOTE (claims)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT:

Motion carried

9/0/0

MINUTES APPROVED

**PUBLIC HEARINGS** 

None

# COMMUNICATIONS

Councilwoman Alexander- The Alpha Kappa Alpha Sorority Inc. Ata Kappa Omega Chapter is having a holiday bazaar on Sunday, December 11<sup>th</sup>, from 1 to 5pm at the Dynasty Banquet Center. Um, the cost is \$50.00. They wanted us to just put it on record that they wanted to invite the Council and the Mayor out to the event.

Council Kalwinski- I have notice that Pulaski Park Neighborhood Association Meeting will be tomorrow, Tuesday, at 6:30 till 8 p.m. at the Hammond Mohawks Club at 141<sup>st</sup> and Calumet Avenue.

# COMMITTEE REPORTS

Capital Improvement Board - Councilwoman Venecz - We approved \$6,376.96 for supplemental pavement preservation, which is crack sealing. We also approved \$18,600.52 for the Chicago St. Phase 2 project. We also approved \$35,905.11 for City Hall Video Surveillance improvements. The next meeting will be December 5<sup>th</sup>. Work Study Session at 4:30 p.m. and the meeting will be at 5:00 p.m.

Community and Crime Watch Committee - Councilwoman Venecz - Upcoming meetings:

Edison Community Watch; Wed. Dec. 7; Edison School; 6:30 p.m.

Harrison Park C.W.; Tues., Dec. 6; 6 p.m.; VFW on Hohman

Irving Community Watch; Fri. Dec. 2; 9:15 a.m.; Irving School

Whiting-Robertsdale C.W.; Thur., Dec. 14; 6:30 p.m.; Calumet College

If you see anything suspicious call the Police Department at 911. Please attend a Community or Crime Watch meeting. You'll be able to give the police tips about what's going on in your neighborhood. You'll also be able to find out what's going on in your neighborhood.

ORDINANCE 3<sup>RD</sup> READING - FINAL PASSAGE None

# INTRODUCTION OF ORDINANCES

An Ordinance to Further Appropriate from the ARPA Coronavirus Local Fiscal Recovery Fund for Purposes that Fulfill the Intent of the American Rescue Plan Act

Councilman Spitale, supported by Councilman Emerson, moved the proposed ordinance to 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> reading and referred it to the Council as a Whole Committee with a meeting on December 12, 2022 at 5:15 p.m. and a Public Hearing set for December 12, 2022.

AYES: ALL

22-50 An Ordinance to Appropriate Unspent Monies into the 2022 American Rescue Plan Fund 2410 from 2021 Previously Appropriated American Rescue Plan Funds

Councilwoman Venecz, supported by Councilman Spitale, moved the proposed ordinance to 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> reading and referred it to the Council as a Whole Committee with a meeting on December 12, 2022 at 5:15 p.m. and a Public Hearing set for December 12, 2022.

Councilwoman Venecz - As we discussed in caucus, this is just a housekeeping ordinance moving unspent monies from the ARP Fund in 2021 to 2022.

AYES: ALL

22-51 An Ordinance Creating A New Fund (Fund #2472) for Justice Assistance Grant (JAG)
Program Funds Awarded to the City of Hammond Police Department

Councilman Spitale, supported by Councilman Emerson, moved the proposed ordinance to 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> reading and referred it to the Council as a Whole Committee with a meeting on December 12, 2022 at 5:15 p.m.

Councilman Spitale - The funds for this grant goes for personnel, equipment, supplies and training for the Police Department.

AYES: ALL

22-52 An Ordinance to Amend Ordinance 3890, 4934, 6009, 7972, 8172, 8328, 8750, and 9343 also known as Chapter 73 Section 99 of Title VIII of the Hammond Municipal Code as it Pertains to Penalties for Violating the Uniform Operation of Truck Traffic within the City

Councilman Rakos, supported by Councilwoman Venecz, moved the proposed ordinance to 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> reading and referred it to the Council as a Whole Committee with a meeting on December 12, 2022 at 5:15 p.m.

Councilman Rakos - This is an update of truck route violations. There hasn't been an update since 1985 apparently. Minimum is only \$200, now the minimum will be \$1,000 up to a maximum of \$2,500. With all the truck traffic we have in the streets that we're trying to maintain it's important to update this ordinance.

Councilman Tyler - I just want to echo that all of us have gotten a lot of complaints about truck traffic in places where it's not supposed to be and I feel like this ordinance gets at the three actions that will help us curb some

# INTRODUCTION OF ORDINANCES cont.

Councilman Tyler cont. - of that. Which is raising the amount of the fine, as well as putting more signage on the actual truck route and off the truck route, and then, of course, enforcement by our police department. So, hopefully, this will solve some of those issues that we've been seeing.

Council President Woerpel - On the motion, all in favor? Opposed?

**AYES: ALL** 

NOVEMBER 28, 2022

Ordinance Amending Ordinance No. 9511 of the Hammond Common Council Authorizing the City of Hammond, Indiana, to Issue one or more Series of its Economic Development Revenue Bonds and Approving and Authorizing other Actions in respect Thereto (415 Sibley - 3 Corners Project) (Bank Calumet - NWI Project)

Councilman Torres, supported by Councilman Kalwinski, moved the proposed ordinance to 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> reading and referred it to the Council as a Whole Committee with a meeting on December 12, 2022 at 5:15 p.m.

Councilman Torres - This ordinance is to update the finances at Calumet Bank which is presently being rehabbed and reconstructed into apartments and is on pace to open up or be ready by spring of 2024.

**AYES: ALL** 

22-54 An Ordinance Creating a New Section Known as Section \_\_of the Hammond Municipal Code Establishing Municipal Identification Cards

Councilman Torres, supported by Councilman Emerson, moved the proposed ordinance to 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> reading and referred it to the Council as a Whole Committee with a meeting on December 12, 2022 at 5:15 p.m.

Councilman Torres - This ordinance establishes a city identification card for immigrants that choose to reside in Hammond. The city I.D. card shall be accepted and recognized by all city departments and affiliate entities as a

Councilman Torres cont. - valid form of I.D. The program will be run by the City Clerk's Office and there for they shall be issuing the cards. I want to thank at this time, also, Mayor McDermott for his full support of this ordinance. He and the City Attorney worked hard on this.

Councilman Tyler asked to be added as a sponsor.

Council President Woerpel - On the motion, all in favor, all opposed.

AYES: ALL

### RESOLUTIONS

22R-19 A Resolution Adopting a Supplement Community Investment Plan (Version 2) for the City of Hammond for the Use of Funds Provided Under the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA)

Councilman Spitale, supported by Councilman Emerson, moved for adoption.

RESOLUTIONS cont.

Councilman Spitale - You need the additional appropriation of ARPA funds is necessary for both finalized Version 1.0 Project to move forward and Version 2.0 Plan Projects.

ROLL CALL VOTE (adoption)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None Motion carried

9/0/0

RESOLUTION NO. R19 ADOPTED

22R-20

Resolution of the Common Council of the City of Hammond, Indiana, Endorsing and Urging Passage of Indiana Legislation Establishing Driver Cards for Undocumented Indiana Residents

Councilman Torres, supported by Councilman Tyler, moved for adoption.

Councilman Torres - This resolution encourages the Indiana State Legislative to provide a Driver's Card to make it easily identifiable and distinguishable identification that will be valid for operation of a motor vehicle and we, the members of the Hammond Common Council endorse and urge the passage of state legislation to provide a pathway for undocumented Indiana Residents to be able to obtain a Driver's Card.

Councilman Tyler asked to be added as a sponsor.

Councilwoman Venecz asked to be added as a sponsor.

Council President Woerpel asked that the entire Council be added as sponsors.

Councilman Torres - I would like to add that I'd like to thank the City of Elkhart for providing a copy of their resolution that they passed. I borrowed a lot of their language. Also the City of East Chicago, especially City Clerk Medina. He faxed me a copy of the resolution they passed back in June. So, I'd like to thank them for their cooperation.

ROLL CALL VOTE (adoption)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None

Motion carried

9/0/0

RESOLUTION NO. R23 ADOPTED

# **NEW AND UNFINISHED BUSINESS**

Councilman Tyler, supported by Councilman Kalwinski, moved to reappoint Gregory Myrick to the Redevelopment Commission.

Councilman Tyler - I just want to ste that Mr. Myrick has been on the Redevelopment Commission, I think he just completed his eleventh year, so this will be his twelfth year. I just want to thank him for his service and for his commitment to that board.

Councilman Spitale - He does a darn good job on that board. Thank you for being put on again, you deserve it.

ROLL CALL VOTE (reappointment)

AYES: Alexander, Spitale, Venecz, Kalwinski, Torres, Tyler, Emerson, Rakos, Woerpel

NAYS: None ABSENT: None Motion carried

9/0/0

MOTION CARRIED

Councilwoman Alexander - In light of the holidays, we will be doing the Annual Holiday Treats Toy Giveaway. The event will take place on December 15, from 6-8 p.m. at the Hammond Civic Center parking lot. It will be a drive through one more time this year. We will have a preregistration for it. It is for Hammond residents only. What we are asking currently, we are seeking donations of toys, new toys, unwrapped, that can be delivered to any Hammond Fire Station, the Civic Center, Hammond YMCA, to City Hall, to Morton High School, or to Hammond Central High School. Toys will be for the ages of 0 to 17. We're hoping that we'll have enough toys this year. Last year we were able to bless 600 kids. We want to even double that number this year if possible. We want to thank or current sponsors, of course the Hammond City Council, we appreciate you, Mayor Thomas McDermott, the Hammond Parks Department, the Hammond Police Department, The Hammond Fire Department, the Ministerial Alliance of Hammond, and the Hammond YMCA. So, we're looking forward to that event. Of course we have our holiday parade this Saturday at 10 a.m. We hope to see everyone out. It starts at Gavit and ends at the Sportsplex. Thank you,

# **PUBLIC EXPRESSION**

Linda Anguiano - Thanked the Council, especially Pete Torres for, the resolution. She brought that to his attention and he took off with it. Cosecha, who have this campaign going in Indiana, are very grateful for the passage of this resolution. Thanked both the Mayor and Pete Torres for introducing ordinance around this issue, Ord. F on the agenda. Has a copy of an ordinance regarding Gov. Holcomb's trip to Egypt, where he met with world leader's on the environment, asked the Council to read it. In the very near future will be talking about the 30 by 30 initiative. Will send the Council a copy of that. It doesn't cost anything, it's a community residents commission to create some advise and suggestions on how to make our area get more sustainable, renewable, resources. The 30 by 30 initiative would also fit in with preserving 30% of the land we have, making it safe, protecting it, by the year 2030. Which ties in with the issue of the Briar East Woodland Dunes. PDA is having their Holiday Party. It is on Friday, Dec. 9. Advance notice is needed. It's \$15 all inclusive at Aurelio's Pizza in Griffith, starting at 6 p.m.

# PUBLIC EXPRESSION cont.

Ken Rocek - Will talk about climate change and how the world is gonna be 2 degrees hotter by 2050. The last seven years have been the hottest on record. Indiana will have an average of 40 extreme heat days by 2050. By 2050 Northwest Indiana will see a 17% increase in heavy rain events. The Sanitary District is talking about trying to borrow some money from the Little Calumet River Basin Development Commission, a million dollars. We have been mandated to correct a problem. We have not been environmental managers in this town. We pollute Lake Michigan and the rivers all the time. There is mismanagement being handed down, in taxes, to the residents. Hammond's end on this will be \$63 million in the next two or three years. The Council has gone 9-0 on a development that will add 1,890,000 gallons of water in a two inch rain to our water system.

Clifton Graham - A landlord in Hammond for approximately 10 years. Purchased a property with the intention of using three units. Court converted it to a two unit for some reason. Ten years later is having the same problem. Would like the Council to review City code 96.105A, Unfit Dwellings. Will be going to Court next month, ten years later. Has been taxed as a three unit, although Hammond claims it's a two unit. Asking the Council to correct that. Is asking that the ordinance be amended.

Councilwoman Alexander, supported by Councilman Rakos, moved to adjourn.

AYES: ALL

# 2022 HAMMOND COMMON COUNCIL ATTENDANCE RECORD OF ELECTRONIC AND PHYSICAL PRESENCE

. a w a a a
<u>د</u>
RG P P E P

E=ELECTRONIC

P=PHYSICALLY

**PRESENT** 

A=ABSENT

If the member qualifies for an exemption from the "Consecutive - 50" requirements, draw a circle around the E for that maeting/ member.

Dave Woerfel, President Hammond Common Council

ATTEST:

Robert J. Golec, City Clerk

dw/cb

Time: 6:50